
`TOWN OF DERRY

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES

April 1, 2021
Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman





Craig Corbett – Vice Chair 

Heather Evans - Secretary

Crystal Morin
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Donald Burgess 

Richard Tripp

Gaspar Obimba
Michael Donlon








Code Enforcement
Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Director
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins said the first order of business was the election of officers.
Position of Chairman

Mrs. Evans nominated Mr. Perkins for the position of Chair.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mrs. Evans

Position of Vice Chair

Mr. Perkins nominated Mr. Corbett for the position of Vice Chair. 

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Perkins

Position of Secretary

Mr. Corbett nominated Mrs. Evans for the position of Secretary.

Seconded by Mr. Virr. 

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

It was noted for the record that Mrs. Evans would step down and Mr. Obimba would sit for the following case.

21-108
Jaxson Enterprises, LLC

The applicant is requesting a variance to terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.11 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the installation of an electronic message center sign at the property at 131 Rockingham Road, PID 05009, Zoned WRB.
Attorney Brian Germaine, Germaine & Blaszka, PA, said he was here representing Stephen DeFrancesco, Jaxson Enterprises, LLC. And that he believed that Peter March from New Hampshire Signs is present via remote to also answer any questions that the Board may have with regard to the application.  Attorney Germaine reviewed the submission application layout and read the criteria conditions for the record.  He also addressed the zoning ordinance section 165-101.11 for the record.  He said that the proposed sign would only be advertising for the businesses on the property and that the illumination intended to have message display for 30 second intervals and that the applicant would not object to having a condition of such made by the Board.

Board Questions

Mr. Burgess asked Mr. Mackey if the proposed use was not going to be permitted by the Planning Board in this zone.  Mr. Mackey said that the Planning Board is working on the language to address signs for the WRB District and possibly leaning to not allow electronic message boards in the zone.

Attorney Germaine said that the Board was unable to speculate what may or may not happen with regard to possible up coming zoning changes and that the applicant is here tonight to request a variance to allow an electronic message center.  He said that using old Boccia analysis Simplex was overruled so analysis is incorrect and that the Board needs to consider if reasonable use and not what the Planning Board may or may not do. 

Mr. Burgess said it was not a permitted use currently.  Attorney Germaine said that it was a permitted use in the Commercial District IV and if purchased in 2019 would not be here.
There was some discussion with regard to size and display times.

Mr. Virr asked what the sign change effect would be.  Attorney Germaine said that the ordinance states how done and still regulates change effect and reviewed for the record.
Mr. Virr asked if the sign height is 25 feet what height were the power lines.  Peter March, NH Signs, said that the power lines are clear from the proposed sign and the sign will be maintaining the same height and location as the existing sign.  Mr. Marsh said that he did not know the exact measurement but will meet all requirements.

Mr. Perkins asked if the setback was 10 feet.  Mr. March said yes and will be in excess of OSCHA requirements and described sign change for the record.

Mr. Virr said that he was trying to establish sign distance to powerlines.

Mr. Perkins said that be believed that the governing authority will oversee the proposed project and distances will be met.

Mr. Corbett asked if the proposed display would be including photos.  Attorney Germaine said that the message board would be used for the businesses on the property and photo use may possibly be utilized.

Mr. DeFrancesco said that his business cards have photos of his family so from time to time may have photos of his family as always have had pictures of family as part of his business profile.  He said that the sign will have sales, specials, senior or vet discounts for his business or the other companies that lease space such as Whirlwind may also utilize for specials etc. so will switch out periodically.
Mrs. Morin said that she google earthed the site and it appears that the other sign is near the utility lines and is lower than the power lines.

Mr. Obimba asked if the other businesses utilize the sign if they would be charged.  Mr. DeFrancesco said yes that they have been told that they could utilize the digital sign but any message would have to be approved and they would not have access to post on their own and that there would be a charge.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting approval to install an electronic message center sign at the property.

· Currently, the applicant has obtained a sign permit for the pylon sign exclusive of an electronic message center sign being added to the design.

· Per Article XII, Section 165-101.11, electronic message center signs are only permitted in the General Commercial (GC), General Commercial IV (GC 4) and the Industrial IV (IND 4) zoning districts.

· The property is located in the new West Running Brook District (WRB).  The Planning Board is currently working on some amendments to the sign regulations including specific regulations for WRD.  It is not proposed that electronic message center signs will be allowed in the district.  Therefore, a variance is being requested.

· If approved, the sign should be subject to other provisions contained in Section 165-101.11 concerning things such as brightness, duration, etc.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Perkins asked if the Board was only looking at the electronic message portion of the sign.  Mr. Mackey said yes.

Mr. Virr asked if the existing ordinance regulated hours of operation.  Mr. Mackey said no.

Mr. Burgess asked if the proposed sign would have video screen display ability.  Attorney Germaine said that he believed it has capacity to do so but client would not be displaying videos.

Mr. March said that the sign is capable to run animation but the applicant would not be doing.

Mr. Corbett asked if the proposed sign was not approved what would go in its place.  Mr. March said that the sign was approved with a changeable message board in original application but seeking to change to an electronic message center.

Mr. Perkins asked if were the same company that came before the Board with the Parkland sign and if so could ambiens lighting be explained.  Mr. March said that they did represent and installed the Parkland sign.  He reviewed the ambient light change aspect for the record.

There was some discussion on sign change frequency.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Lisa Desisto, 38 West Broadway, said he was a former business neighbor of Mr. DeFrancesco and has had work done by him.  She said that he is very professional with what he does and she feels that the proposed sign would be beneficial to all and should be granted.  Ms. Desisto said that she felt that route 28 needs to be enhanced and encourage new business and that the proposed use should be granted.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Obimba.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Deliberative Session

Mr. Virr said that he did not recall any approvals of signs that allowed pictures.  

Mr. Mackey said that it has never been disallowed and that the Daigle Plumbing has picture display.

Mr. Corbett said that picture display was not a concern but if video it would be a bigger concern and Mr. March said that there would be no video display.

Mr. Obimba said he agreed that a video display would be more of an issue.

Mrs. Morin said that she agrees with the proposal and that the old sign has an area with several lines that can be switched out and the proposed sign cleans up and the display of pictures was not a concern.
Mr. Perkins said that the current sign is outdated and feel that the intention is to clean up the area.   He reviewed the conditions for the record.  He asked if the Board wished to stipulate that no animation permitted.

Mr. Mackey said that the ordinance states animation is not permitted.

Mr. Corbett said Attorney Germaine said that a condition of 30 second intervals was acceptable by the applicant and wanted to know if should also be listed as a condition.
Mr. Perkins asked if sign operation time should have a set time limit.

Mr. Mackey said that represented to shut down at night and turn back on in the daytime.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Obimba.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-108 Jaxson Enterprises, LLC to Grant a variance to terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.11 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the installation of an electronic message center sign at the property at 131 Rockingham Road, PID 05009, Zoned WRB as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Subject to the sign operating provisions contained in Section 165-101.11.

3. Sign images and messages not to change more frequently than 30 second intervals.
Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Obimba:

Yes.

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Other Business 
Mr. Perkins informed the Board of the OSI Annual Training is open and will be conducted online this year.  He said that the Board’s Policy and Procedures requires training periodically and that each Board member should try to register to attend.

Approval of Minutes
Mrs. Evans  motioned to approve the minutes of March 3, 2021 as written. 

Seconded by Mr. Burgess.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned to approve the minutes of March 18, 2021 as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn

Mr. Burgess motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Adjourn at 7:39 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes May 6, 2021

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of April 15, 2021 as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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